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President’s Message

Based on all that I heard
from attendees and observed
for myself, our Annual Semi-
nar in Las Vegas on Febru-
ary 68,2000 was highly suc-
cessful. The seminar offered
a variety of interesting topics
and speakers and featured a
good mix between speakers
from outside of our discipline
as well those who are mem-
bers of our group. The semi-
nar was our 25th anniversary
meeting and was titled
“Leading Your Accounting
Program into the New Mil-
lennium.” T am grateful to our
Annual Seminar Committee,

Keith Stanga

Programs .......c...ce.e. 15
Fall/Winter
Newsletter Deadline

The deadline for material to be
included in the Fall/Winter
2000 issue of the newsletter is
October 10, 2000.

Please send all information to
me at the address below for de-
livery no later than that date
to ensure the timeliness of the
Fall/Winter issue:

Jack M. Ruhl

Department of Accountancy
Haworth College of Business
Western Michigan University
Kalamazoo, MI 49008-3805
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co-chaired by Helen Gernon and Finley Graves,
for structuring such an outstanding learning ex-
perience. I also am grateful to our New Chair-
persons’ Seminar Committee, chaired by John
Cumming, for its fine work. Some of our mem-
bers who have been department chairs for sev-
eral years tell me that they attend the new chair-
persons’ seminar every year just to get new ideas.

As I mentioned at our business meeting on Feb-

ruary 7, Jim Hood of the University of Louisiana
at Monroe (formerly Northeast Louisiana State
University) has agreed to write a paper on the
history of our group and have itready by the time
of our next Annual Seminar. Jim has been a de-
partment chair for more than 30 years and has
attended each of our Annual Meetings. If you have
information that might be of use to Jim in this
activity, please contact him.

I invite you to review our web site at http://

www.rutgers.edu/Accounting/raw/aaa/aapg/
admin.htm where you will find:

Our bylaws

Names of officers, committee chairpersons, and
regional coordinators

Copies of our most recent newsletters

= Asummary of proposed changes in the AACSB’s

accounting accreditation standards, with a link
to the full text of the proposed standards
The program for our annual seminar

* The Accounting Admini-
strator’s Handbook—
this handbook is a best
practices guide for
managing innovation
and change in account-
ing programs. [ highly
recommend it to all de-
partment chairs, par-
ticularly those of you
who are new to the job.

= Helpful materials re-
lated to AACSB ac-
counting accreditation.

* Various other resources
for accounting program
leaders.

The APLG has always
been primarily for chairs of academic account-
ing programs. However, we also have other
types of members, and we welcome anyone
who has an interest in the leadership of ac-
counting programs to join our organization and
participate in our annual seminar, which is our
major activity.

Last spring, our members elected Jim Heintz
of the University of Kansas to be our next
president. Jim will officially become presi-
dent in August at the AAA Annual Meeting in
Fhiladelphia. This spring, Jim is structuring
the APLG committees that will begin work-
ing in August 2000. If you would like to ex-
pand your service to APLG, perhaps by serv-
ing on a committee or being a regional vice
president, please let Jim know right away.

The accounting education environment con-
tinues to change rapidly and shows no signs
of becoming dull. Accounting educators face
many challenges as we work to prepare our
students for lives in the new economy.

Accounting enrollments are down nation-
ally. The mandatory 5th year of higher educa-
tion, the lack of a significant premium in start-
ing salaries for accounting graduates, and the
rigor of the accounting curriculum are just

(Continued on page 7)



Minutes of Board of Governors’ Meeting

Attending: Dave Campbell, Ron Clark,
Ellen Glazerman, Jim Heintz, Bob Keith,
Steve Limberg, Linda Marquis, Ken Mer-
chant, Jamie Pratt, Larry Rittenberg, Jack
Ruhl, Keith Stanga,

Absent: Sam Vitosky

The Board meeting began at 10:00 a.m.
on Sunday, November 14, 1999 at the At-
lanta Airport Hilton, with President Keith
Stanga presiding.

Minutes

The minutes from the Board of Gover-
nors meeting held August 15, 1999 in San
Diego were discussed and approved. One
correction, regarding the date of the next
meeting of the APLG Board of Governors,
was made.

Treasurer’s Report

Linda Marquis presented a Treasurer’s
Report dated August 31, 1999, The finan-
cial position continues to be strong. The
fiscal year-ending cash balance was over
$74.000, two or three times the total ex-
penses for an entire year. Membership num-
bers are high, as is attendance at the annual
seminar. A deficit budget has been proposed
for 19992000, but that deficit could turn
into a surplus if the committees do not
spend the monies allocated to them.

November Meeting Time Question

Ken Merchant raised the issue as to why
the November executive committee meet-
ing was needed. Keith Stanga explained
that the meeting was traditional, and the
major purpose of it was to ensure readiness
for the annual seminar. In recent years,
however, the Annual Seminar Planning
Committee has been doing its work earlier.
It was decided to discuss the need for the
November meeting at a later time.

Keith Stanga presented brief news re-
garding the health of former president Russ
Barefield. Jim Heintz then reminded the
group how Keith Stanga and Dave
Campbell stepped up admirably to fill the
role vacated by Russ. Many thanks are due
to both of them.

Newsletter

Jack Ruhl presented a newsletter report.
He discussed some new features of this is-
sue, such as “Top 10 Things to Keep Your

November 14, 1999
Atlanta, Georgia

Dean Happy.” He also discussed ideas for
future issues, such as notices of published
articles that should be of interest to depart-
ment chairs. Jamie Pratt suggested inter-
views with the chairs of successful depart-
ments. Steve Limberg suggested an article
on the use of advisory boards. Ellen
Glazerman followed up that idea with a
suggestion for an interview with an advi-
sory board member. Jack will approach
some people at the Annual Seminar to ask
for help with some of these ideas.

Dave Campbell suggested worrying
about the timing of the fall newsletter, in
particular making sure it came out on a
timely basis, because this issue was a pri-
mary announcement for the February semi-
nar. Bob Keith raised a question about the
availability of Saturday night rooms at'the
Las Vegas Flamingo Hotel. Keith Stanga
said rooms are available, but he suggested
getting reservations in early.

Annual Seminar

Keith Stanga passed out the schedule for
the annual seminar. He described the Sun-
day preseminar workshops, the new chairs’
forum, and the schedule for the main semi-
nar. He highlighted, in particular, the four-
hour leadership workshop on Monday
morning and asked for input on desired
content for that. Keith provided a list of
challenges accounting department chairs
face that he planned to send to the leader-
ship workshop leaders. Several others pro-
vided suggestions for supplementing that
list. Keith said he would pass the ideas on
to Finley Graves and Helen Gernon, orga-
nizers of this session.

The registration fee for second and sub-
sequent registrants from the same institu-
tion has been cut in half to $90. Jim Heintz
asked how we inform nonmembers of this
special pricing. Keith explained that the
APLG is relying on the department chairs
to encourage the participation of others.
Several people suggested that a special sig-
nal, perhaps multiple copies of the program
brochure, should be sent to department
chairs to emphasize the point that the APLG
values the participation of multiple people
from each university.

Keith also pointed out that this is the 25th
Anniversary Meeting and asked if some-
thing special should be done to commemo-
rate that anniversary. Ron Clark suggested
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inviting the first APLG chair or the first
APLG program chair to this meeting for a
special presentation.

Keith and Jim Heintz also raised the is-
sue of whether the APLG leadership values
recording the history of the organization.
Keith has a box of historical documents that
has not been inventoried. Further, it was
noted, some of the people involved in the
early years of the organization are near re-
tirement or recently retired. It was decided
to explore the recording-of-history issue on
an iterative basis. The start will be to con-
tact the accounting historians group to see if
this group can recommend a professor or
student assistant to look through the histori-
cal documents. After that it will be decided
whether to proceed further with this project.

AAA Benchmarking Project

Keith noted that the benchmarking
project is underway, and the APLG is as-
sisting the AAA. The first questionnaire has
been sent to department chairs. It is due
back to the AAA December 31, 1999,

Work with Regions

Keith explained that work with regions
has been a problem area. Things seem to
“slip through the crack.” In San Diego,
Keith and Jim Heintz held a meeting with
some regional vice presidents. Although all
regional VPs were invited, most did not
attend this meeting. Keith suggested that
communications with regional vice presi-
dents need to be improved. Ellen
Glazerman suggested that a written set of
instructions be prepared and sent to all new
regional vice presidents.

A discussion ensued as to whether the
regional vice president role should be con-
tinued, as interest in AAA regional meet-
ings is waning. Jim Heintz showed in the
by-laws that the regional vice presidents are
listed, in one place but not another, as be-
ing part of the board of governors. This
needs to be clarified. He also suggested that
this issue of the role of regional vice presi-
dents and the continuance of the role should
be discussed in conjunction with a discus-
sion of the strategic plan.

APLG Web Site
Keith passed out a hard copy of the

(Continued on page 3)




APLG 2000 Annual Meeting

APLG Board of Governors gets down to work. Seated left to right: Keith Stanga, Larry Rittenberg, Jim Heintz,
Jamie Pratt, and Steve Limberg.

Larry Rittenberg, Linda Marquis, and Dee Strahan consider possible future sites for APLG meetings.



APLG 2000 Annual Meetin
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Susan and Peter Glaser illustrate a conflict situation between a department chairperson and a faculty member.

Participants employ conflict resolution techniques presented by Susan and Peter Glaser.




Minutes of Board of Governors’ Meeting

Attending: Dave Campbell, Ron Clark,
Ellen Glazerman, Jim Heintz, Bob Keith,
Steve Limberg, Linda Marquis, Ken Mer-
chant, Jamie Pratt, Larry Rittenberg, Jack
Ruhl, Keith Stanga, Sam Vitkoski.

Absent: none

The Board meeting began at 10:00 a.m.
on Sunday, February 6, 2000 at the Fla-
mingo Hilton with President Keith Stanga
presiding.

Minutes

The minutes from the Board of Gover-
nors meeting held November 14, 1999 in
Atlanta were discussed and approved.

Treasurer’s Report

Linda Marquis presented a Treasurer’s
Report dated December 31, 1999, The cash
balance of $91,940 is healthy, up $17.000
from a year earlier. Not all the Annual Meet-
ing registrations were recorded by the end
of December, so the cash balances were
expected to be even higher a few months
later. Dave Campbell explained that the
higher cash balances are due to several fac-
tors, including higher membership, higher
attendance, and lower expenses (e.g., ces-
sation of faculty salary survey).

Newsletter

Jack Ruhl presented a newsletter report.
He described some article possibilities for
the next issue. He mentioned that Harcourt
College Publishing has inquired about ad-
vertising in the newsletter. That led to adis-
cussion as to whether the newsletter should
have advertising and, if so, what the rate
should be. It was decided to publish ads
and to talk to Craig Polhemus about the cost
of producing ads and about the rates
charged by other AAA publications. Jim
Heintz asked if the spring newsletter should
solicit interest in serving on APLG com-
mittees. It was agreed that it should. Of-
ficer nominations for 2001-2002 should be
solicited in the fall newsletter.

The deadline for material for the Spring
2000 newsletter is around March 15. The
issue is expected to be delivered to the
membership in early May.

Annual Meeting
Keith Stanga praised the Planning Com-
mittee, headed by Helen Gernon and Finley

February 6, 2000
Las Vegas, Nevada

Graves, for designing an excellent pro-
gram, and Dee Strahan for setting up ex-
cellent meeting arrangements. It was ex-
pected that the final registration count
would be around 200. Thirty people had
preregistered at the reduced rate offered
to second and subsequent attendees from
a single institution.

25th Anniversary of APLG

The 2000 APLG meeting is the 25th such
meeting, Jim Hood has assumed control of
the APLG archives and will prepare a pa-
per on the 25-year history of the APLG.
The paper will be available at the APLG
meeting next year. Decisions about how to
publish or otherwise distribute the paper
(e.g., web site) will be made after the pa-
per is prepared. !

Strategic Plan Update

Jim Heintz passed out a copy of the Feb-
ruary 1999 Strategic Plan Summary. He
suggested some wording changes. One was
to add a bullet point worded something like,
“Sponsor workshops for current and pro-
spective accounting program leaders” to
replace the item “Sponsor workshops for
key administrative staff.” He noted that
nothing in the existing document captures
the need to attract people to the field. This
change was approved.

Jim also wanted to broaden the bullet
point stating, “Assess education implica-
tions of AICPA changes.” He noted that the
educational issues are broader than the
AICPA. It suggested instead “Assess
changes in the accounting profession and
in certification exams.” This change was
approved.

Jim also suggested that APLG spend some
time on this second issue because consider-
able confusion currently exists about the role
of accounting education in a changing world
(e.g., four-year vs. five-year programs).
Ellen Glazerman explained the mission and
activities of the AAA/AICPA/IMA Focus
Groups that are currently looking at this
issue. The group agreed that the APLG
should be actively playing a role in this area
(e.g., making sure the issue is part of the
Annual Meeting program, assembling
groups of practice partners and controllers
to provide input, strengthening the links
with the Focus Group effort).

Jim also suggested adding a bullet point
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“Facilitate communications and coopera-
tion among professional and academic or-
ganizations with similar missions and ob-
jectives.” There are organizations doing
similar things as APLG (e.g., FSA) and
should coordinate its efforts with them. This
addition was approved,

2001 Annual Meeting

Dee Strahan reported that some of the
hotel prospects for the 2001 Annual Meet-
ing have been slow to respond to requests.
She is considering hotels in Fort Lauder-
dale, Daytona Beach, and Tampa. Jim
Heintz (2000-2001 President) expressed a
preference for Fort Lauderdale. Everyone
is still planning on having the meeting in
the early part of February. Dee expected to
have a full set of information about pros-
pects soon.

Committee Reports

Bob Keith reported on the work of the
Accreditation Committee. He passed out a
sheet that provides a response to a resolu-
tion by WACSB to AACSB suggesting a
cessation of accounting accreditation. The
APLG committee response supported the
continuation of accounting accreditation.

Linda Marquis reported that some mem-
bers (e.g., Jim Scheiner) of the Adminis-
trative Support Committee are frustrated
because the AAA benchmarking project is
taking over the function of the committee,
Perhaps there is no continuing role for this
committee. However, the original intent
was to conduct a survey of employers. AAA
seems uninterested in this, so this survey is
a possible committee project.

Dave Campbell reported that the Faculty
Development Committee will meet during
the APLG Annual Meeting or soon there-
after. They will work on developing a
charge to be presented in August.

Larry Rittenberg reiterated his call for a
charge for the Practice Involvement Com-
mittee. He suggested that there might be a
way to build on what AAA is doing in this
area, rather than to replace it. Jim Heintz
suggested that this committee might be a
device to tackle some of the communica-
tion items in the strategic plan. It was
agreed that Larry Rittenberg and Ellen
Glazerman would develop a tentative plan

(Continued on page 7)




Minutes of Board of Governors’ Meeting (Continued from page 6)

for committee activities and will send it to
Jim Heintz before the AAA Annual Meet-
ing in August.

Dave Campbell reported that the Nomi-
nations Committee has proposed a slate of
officers for the 2000-2001 election ballot.
This ballot will be distributed to members
in the normal spring time frame.

Other Business

Keith Stanga asked for ideas about things
that the APLG should do that are not cur-
rently being done. He noted that the
section’s excellent financial position puts
it in a position to support other activities.

Keith asked if APLG might do something
to develop department chairs—e.g., a ses-
sion at the Annual Meeting or on Sunday
before the Annual Meeting on, for example,
e-commerce or transitioning to/from a de-
partment chair’s job, The APLG could bring
someone in from the outside to help (and
have to pay an honorarium). Jim Heintz
asked whether, if some committees met in
person rather than doing things by phone and
mail, would they be more productive? Dave
Campbell sugggested that it might be worth-
while to bring the regional vice presidents
to the November meeting to make them
more informed and engaged. Linda Marquis

suggested that distance education was a big
topic—how to develop an online course. The
APLG could bring in a speaker focused on
corporate training, which often uses online
pedagogies. Ellen Glazerman suggested a
topic related to how accounting departments
should begin to invest in the future (e.g.,
hardware, structures, people).

Next Meeting Date

The meeting was adjourned at 12:50 p.m.
The next meeting of the APLG Board of
Governors will be held at AAA Annual
Meeting, from 10:00 a.m.—1:00 p.m., on
Sunday, August 13.

Accounting Accreditation Standards Revisions Resoundingly Approved

Doyle Williams, 1999-2000 Chair of the AACSB Accounting Accreditation Committee, recently announced the approval of proposed
accounting accreditation standards revisions. The AACSB Board of Directors unanimously approved the standards in March. Accredited
accounting program administrators and deans resoundingly approved adoption of the proposed revised standards in a recent mail ballot.
This action culminates several years of effort by the Accounting Accreditation Committee as well as many constituent groups.

The new standards are accessible on the Internet at aacsb.edu/draft/stds. htm and will be published later this year. These revisions are
to be effective for self-evaluation reports to be submitted in 2001, unless an institution chooses earlier adoption. Information on
implementation and training related to these standards revisions, to be developed under the oversight of the 2000-2001 Accounting

Accreditation Committee, will be provided later this year.

President’s Message (Continued from page 1)

three of many factors that have been cited to explain this phenom-
enon. Clearly, accounting educators are not producing enough
accounting graduates to satisfy the market demand. Moreover,
we may not be implementing the “best” curriculum for those gradu-
ates that we are producing. To attract more people into the profes-
sion as well as into their firms, two of the Big 5 public accounting
firms are in the early stages of special relationships with the mas-
ter of accountancy programs at certain universities. As I write this
letter, the implications of those relationships for the longer-term
future of accounting education are uncertain.

When combined with the everyday challenges of the academic
chair’s job, today’s environment offers the potential for consid-
erable stress. I do not believe there is a single “right way” to
proceed. Each school must chart a course that appears reason-
able in the context of its accounting program’s mission and ob-
jectives and the market for its graduates. Consistent with this
belief, the proposed new AACSB accounting accreditation stan-
dards are flexible.

I believe those accounting programs that find a good mix
between general education, broad business education (“M.B.A -
like” in nature), information systems, finance, and accounting
(even including debits and credits) are likely to be the most
successful in today’s market. My first choice is to create this
mix within the context of 150 semester-hour academic pro-
grams that include a master’s degree. I believe that graduates
of these programs will be prepared for long-term careers as
opposed to only initial jobs. I am concerned, though, that the
market does not seem to be validating the importance of the

fifth year, except perhaps in the taxation area. If 150 semester-
hour programs cannot safely pass a market test (as opposed to
simply a regulatory test), the consequence could be a return to
120 semester hours of required preparation to become a CPA.
In fact, with our new global economy that emphasizes speed
and efficiency in business and in education, this outcome may
be worth a good, up-to-date discussion.

When the APLG began 25 years ago, two of the major issues
were schools of accountancy and the need for prospective CPAs
to have 150 semester hours of higher education. Since that time,
considerable effort has focused on the question of how best to
prepare accounting majors for their careers. A project is cur-
rently under way, sponsored by several major organizations, that
seeks to take a fresh look at the future content and structure of
accounting education. The APLG will monitor the progress of
this project and participate in any meaningful way possible. I
am very optimistic that accounting educators—working together
to continuously improve what we teach and how we teach it—
will find reasonable ways to keep the accounting major relevant
to these rapidly changing, and often confusing, times.

The APLG is comprised of amiable, competent individuals
who enjoy sharing ideas, commiserating about common prob-
lems, and improving accounting education. I offer a special
thanks to each of you who has served the organization this year.
I am happy to have the opportunity to serve as your president.

Keith G. Stanga
President, APLG




Building Relationships for
Effective Fund-Raising

by

Ellen Glazerman

When talking about the new millennium and the relationship
between academia and the business world, we talk mostly about
the pace of change. There are, however, many things that do not
change. One is the need to secure private funding in support of
academic initiatives. The primary way to encourage gifts (a key
component of private funding) is through building personal re-
lationships. The difficulties come in finding the time and devel-
oping the techniques to do that successfully.

The fundamental model for successful development work is
simple. Where the needs of the donor are congruent with the
needs of the institution—there is a gift. Donors have needs
that are diverse and often deeply felt. Likewise, academic in-
stitutions have needs that are important and raise passions
among academic stakeholders. Each party can focus on their
own needs list. However, a successful gift and an ongoing re-
lationship occurs when the needs overlap. The key to fund-
raising is to understand the different kinds of donors (individu-
als, corporations and foundations), and then establish an open
and honest relationship such that each party is aware of and
interested in the needs of the other and is constantly looking
for areas of overlap.

Donor needs are not always apparent or stated directly. It could
be the “need” is not a need to make more e-commerce training
available but, instead, a personal need to memorialize a loved
one or “pay back” a good deed done for the donor. These needs
might be filled by naming opportunities or creating scholarships
for financially disadvantaged individuals. The needs of the indi-
vidual can usually be ascertained by in-depth conversation about
the things that are most important to her or him.

Institutional donors (corporations and/or foundations) tend to
have needs that are a bit more complicated but take less time to
determine. Institutions that are not the funding arm of an indi-
vidual are usually looking for an opportunity to invest in some-
thing that has a strategic tie to their business and mission. There
is often less interest in providing naming to an ongoing endow-
ment project because endowments by definition are somewhat
static because they are created in perpetuity. Businesses today
are defined by their ability to change quickly in response to the
marketplace. If funding is to follow that strategic aim, it often
will be programmatic, current, and renewable. This provides flex-
ibility to both the academy and the donor.

The advantage of working with corporate donors is that they
are usually very willing to share their mission and strategy. By
doing so, they are identifying their needs. As the development
team identifies areas of overlap and investment, they can also
raise the interest in your institution among the alumni and others
within the corporate donor organization. This should result in
individual gifts, volunteers looking for opportunities to get in-
volved, and potentially other gifts (besides corporate contribu-
tions) becoming available.

Foundation donors are often looking to provide seed money
or opportunities to create “branded” programs. They, too, are
looking for a tie to their strategy and mission. These missions
are usually available online, in their literature, and in books on
funding. The donor expects that the development team will take
the time to explore areas of overlap before asking for the gift.

Like corporate donors, foundations almost always expect the
academic institution to provide metrics regarding the “success”
or return on their investment, With proper stewardship, relation-
ships with these organizations are often ongoing. They can work
in true partnership with you as they often have a variety of re-
sources (money, leverage, relationships, people, technology, etc.)
and can pull from multiple budget lines to support the projects
that are most aligned with their needs. Today’s organizations
look to be fluid and flexible in their funding and relationship
management activities.

Partnership, often an overused word, is a key tenet of strong
relationship management. It involves listening, respect, and co-
development of ideas. This should ignite the excitement around
your priorities and the donor's ability to meet your needs. This,
then, gets at the issue of time. If the donors are providing key
resources for your most important initiatives, the time you spend
is time that has direct benefit to you and your department. Culti-
vation, finding the donors who are interested in your program,
is more hit-and-miss. However, if you are intent upon learning
of their interests and sharing information about your own, it
should be time well spent.

Relationships do not happen by themselves. Your entire team,
faculty, administrators, and students should help the university
build and strengthen relationships. It keeps everyone focused on
investment in the academic program and by talking up your
strengths, should serve to keep your energy and enthusiasm high.

There are a number of frustrations inherent in development
work. There are the gifts you work on for years and years
with no results. Also, there are days when significant gifts
arrive with seemingly no work or advance notice. The busi-
ness of development is a process that involves a pipeline of
relationships and requests. It involves cultivation, strategy,
and stewardship. We all bear the fruit of those before us and
we, in turn, do our part for our successors. In the end, the
gifts go to our institutions, not to us. We are the stewards not
only of past gifts but of the future gifts and of the institutions
we serve.

Enjoy the successes, the relationships, and the challenges.
Good things seem to come to those wha do good work.

Ellen Glazerman is National Director of Campus Recruiting,
Director. the Ernst & Young Foundation, and a member of the
Executive Committee of the American Accounting Association.
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2000 ABO RESEARCH CONFERENCE
October 6-7, 2000
Chicago, lllinois

The Accounting Behavior and Organizations section of the
American Accounting Association invites you to attend and
participate in the 2000 ABO Research Conference. The Con-
ference will be held on Friday and Saturday, October 6-7, 2000
in Chicago, Illinois. Final registration details will be available
in future editions of the ABO Reporter and Accounting Educa-
tion News.

Call for Papers

Academicians, practitioners, and doctoral students are invited
to submit research papers for possible presentation at the meet-
ing. Papers in all areas of behavioral accounting will be consid-
ered. Theoretical papers and papers based upon empirical re-
search are appropriate. Diverse methodologies are encouraged,
including field, experimental, and critical research. Replications
and extensions of previously published studies will be consid-
ered. Special consideration will be given to papers that are cre-
ative, that address relevant problems, and that possess interdis-
ciplinary insights.

Call for Participants
Persons interested in serving as paper reviewers, paper dis-
cussants, or session chairs should send a letter or email with
~ name, position and affiliation, complete address, telephone num-
ber, email address, and areas of interest to Professor Tim Fogarty,
Case Western Reserve University at the address below.

Conference Facilities

The Conference will be held at the Palmer House, a charming
“old-world” hotel in the Loop in Downtown Chicago. This loca-
tion will make it easy for everyone to get there. Train transpor-
tation to the front door of the hotel is available from both
Chicago’s airports—QO Hare and Midway. For most attendees,
the Chicago location also means reasonably priced and conve-
nient flights. Chicago offers a vast array of entertainment possi-
bilities. A large selection of restaurants is within walking dis-
tance. Perhaps the Chicago Cubs or White Sox will be in the
World Series! The architecture of the downtown area is itself
incredible. The weather should be pleasant. Experienced Chi-
cago people will tutor the novices in the joys of this city.

Guidelines for Submission of Papers
1. Papers should not have been published prior to the conference.

2. Four copies must be submitted. The four copies should not
contain any author identification.

3. The cover page should indicate the following information:
a. Full names of authors
b. Position and affiliations
¢. Complete address
d. Telephone and fax numbers

4. Papers should be prepared according to the reference and foot-
note guidelines of the American Accounting Association (see
Behavioral Research in Accounting).

5. Papers accepted for presentation may, at the option of the
author, be considered for publication in Behavioral Research
in Accounting ( BRIA) or Advances in Accounting Behavioral
Research (AABR). Authors should indicate at the time of con-
ference submission if the paper should also be considered for
journal publication. Authors should indicate if they would
like the paper to be considered for publication in BRIA, AABR,
or both journals. Papers considered for journal publication
will be reviewed in accordance with the review procedures
for the selected journal.

6. Papers should be sent to Professor Tim Fogarty, Case West-
ern Reserve University (see below).

Important Dates
May 30, 2000
Final date for submission of papers and notice of participant’s
interest. Nonrefuhdable submission fee for papers is $50, pay-
able to AAA/ABO. First paper’s submission fee applies toward
registration (see below).

June 30, 2000
Notification of acceptance of papers.

September 5, 2000

Deadline for conference registration. Early registration fee is
$215 (3165 for submitting authors; $65 for doctoral students).
At least one author of each accepted paper must register for the
conference. A registration form will be mailed to all ABO Sec-
tion members and will be available on the Section’s web page.
Nonmembers interested in a hard-copy registration form should
contact one of the conference coordinators.

October 6-7, 2000
Conference dates.

Conference Coordinators
Professor Timothy J. Fogarty
Case Western Reserve University
Department of Accountancy
663 Enterprise Building
Cleveland, OH 44106
Phone: (216) 368-3938
Fax: (216) 368-4776
Email: tjff@po.cwru.edu

Professor Dennis Bline
Bryant College
Accounting Department
1150 Douglas Pike
Smithfield, RI 02917
Phone: (401) 232-6402
Fax: (401)232-6319
Email: dbline@bryant.edu




Accounting Programs Leadership Group
1999-2000 Officers, Board Members, and Committee Chairs

President
Keith G. Stanga

President Elect

James A. Heintz

Department of Accounting and Business Law Div. of Accounting & Info. Sys.

College of Business Administration
The University of Tennessee
Knoxville, TN 37996-0560

Phone: (423) 974-1758

Fax: (423) 974-4631

Email: kstanga@utk.edu

Past President

Russell M. Barefield

J. M. Tull School of Accounting
University of Georgia

Athens, GA 30602-6252

School of Business
University of Kansas
Lawrence, KS 66045-2003
Phone: (785) 864-4568
Fax: (785) 864-5328
Email: jheintz@ukans.edu

Vice President-Accreditation
Raobert M. Keith

School of Accountancy

College of Business Administration
University of South Florida

Tampa, FL. 33620-5500

Phone: (813) 974-6516

Fax:: (813) 974-6528

Email: rkeith@bsn01.bsn.usf.edu

]

Secretary

Kenneth A. Merchant

Leventhal School of Accounting
University of Southern California
3660 Trousdale Parkway

Los Angeles, CA 90089-1421
Phone: (213) 740-4842

Fax: (213) 747-2815

Email: kmerchant@sba2.usc.edu

Treasurer

Linda M. Marquis

Department of Accountancy
College of Business

Northern Kentucky University
Highland Height, KY 41099-0502
Phone: (606) 572-6526

Fax: (606) 572-6177

Email: marquis@nku.edu

Accounting Programs Leadership Group

Keith G. Stanga

Council Representative

Department of Accounting and Business Law

College of Business Administration
The University of Tennessee
Knoxville, TN 37996-0560

Phone: (423) 974-1758

Fax: (423) 974-4631

Email: kstanga@utk.edu

Accreditation

Robert M. Keith

School of Accountancy

College of Business Administration
University of South Florida
Tampa, FL 33620-5500

Phone: (813) 974-6516

Fax: (813) 974-6528

Email: rkeith@bsnO1.bsn.usf.edu

Administration Support

James H. Scheiner

Accounting Faculty

Walker Cisler College of Business
Northern Michigan University
Marquette, MI 49855-5359
Phone: (906) 227-2900

Fax: (906) 227-2930

Committee Chairpersons

Faculty Development

David R. Campbell

Department of Accountancy
Weatherhead School of Management
Case Western Reserve University
Cleveland, OH 44106-7235

Phone: (216) 368-5479

Fax: (216) 368-4776

Email: dre3 @po.cwru.edu

Practice Involvement
George W. Krull, Ir.

Grant Thornton

130 East Randolph

1 Prudential Plaza, Suite 800
Chicago, IL 60601

Phone: (312) 616-7068

Fax: (312) 861-1340

Email: gkrull@gt.com
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Annual Seminar Chair
Karen Hooks

School of Accounting
College of Business

Florida Atlantic University
777 Glades Road

Boca Raton, FL 33431-0991
Phone: (561) 762-5657

Fax: (561) 297-3978

(Continued on page 11)




1999-2000 Officers (Continued from page 10)

Nominations

David R. Campbell

Department of Accountancy
Weatherhead School of Management
Case Western Reserve University
Cleveland, OH 44106-7235

Phone: (216) 368-5479

Fax: (216) 368-4776

Email: dre3@po.cwru.edu

Ronald L. Clark

Auburn University

School of accountancy

College of Business

415 Magnolia Avenue

Auburn, AL 36849-5247

Phone: (334) 844-5340

Fax: (334) 844-5875

Email: rclark @business.auburn.edu

Ellen Glazerman

Ernst & Young Foundation

787 Seventh Avenue

New York, NY 10019

Phone: (212) 773-5686

Fax: (212) 773-6504

Email: ellen.glazerman @ey.com

New Chairpersons

Kate Mooney

Department of Accounting
College of Business

St. Cloud State University
Saint Cloud, MN 56301-4498
Phone: (320) 255-3038

Fax: (320) 203-6074

Email: kate@stcloudstate.edu

Members-At-Large

Stephen T. Limberg

University of Texas at Austin
Department of Accounting

College of Business Administration
21st & Speedway

Austin, TX 78712-1172

Phone: (512) 4715215

Fax: (512) 471-3904

Email: limberg @mail.utexas.edu

Jamie Pratt

Indiana University

Department of Accounting & Information Sys.
School of Business

1309 E. 10th Street

Bloomington, IN 474045

Phone: (812) 855-8966

Fax: (812) 885-8679

Email: jpratt@indiana.edu

Newsletter

Jack Ruhl

Department of Accountancy
Haworth College of Business
Western Michigan University
Kalamazoo, MI 49008-3899
Phone: (616) 387-5209

Fax: (616) 387-5710

Email: jack.ruhl@wmich.edu

Larry E. Rittenberg

University of Wisconsin-Madison

Department of Accounting and
Information Systems

School of Business

975 University Avenue

Madison, WI 53706-1323

Phone: (608) 262-1693

Fax: (608) 263-0477

Email: Irittenberg @bus.wisc.edu

Samuel A. Vitkoski
BDO Seidman, LLP
One Prudential Plaza
130 East Randolph
Suite 2800

Chicago, IL 60601
Phone: (312) 240-1236
Fax: (312) 540-0786

Regional Coordinators 1999-2000

Mid-Atlantic

David E. Stout

Department of Accountancy
College of Commerce and Finance
Villanova University

Villanova, PA 19085-1678

Phone: (610) 519-4048

Fax: (610) 519-5204

Email: stout@ucis.vill.edu

Midwest
Joann Noe Cross

Dept. of Accounting/College of Business Adm.

University of Wisconsin-Oshkosh
800 Algoma Boulevard

Oshkosh, W1 54901-8676

Phone: (920) 424-1311

Fax: (920) 424-7413

Email: crossj @uwosh.edu

Northeast
Henry R. Schwarzbach

Dept. of Accounting/College of Business Adm.

_ Iniversity of Rhode Island
7 Lipitt Road

Kingston, RI 02881-0802

Phone: (401 874-4327

Fax: (401) 874-4312

Email: schwarzb@uriacc.uri.edu

Ohio

David F. Fetyko

Department of Accounting

College of Business Administration
Kent State University

Kent, OH 44242-0001

Phone: (330) 672-2545

Fax: (330) 672-2548

Email: dfetyko@bsa3.kent.edu

Southeast

H. Fenwick Huss

School of Accounting/College of Business
Admin.

35 Broad St. SW

Georgia State University

Atlanta, GA 30302-4050

Phone: (404) 651-4487

Fax: (404) 651-1033

Email: acchfh @panther.gsu.edu
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Southwest

Danny P. Hollingsworth

Hankamer School of Business

Baylor University

P.O. Box 98802

Waco, TX 76798-8002

Phone: (254) 755-3536

Fax: (254) 755-1067

Email: dan-hollingsworth@baylor.edu

Western

Gerald B. Horth

Department of Accounting

School of Business Administration and
Economics

California State University, Fullerton

Fullerton, CA 92634-9840

Phone: (714) 278-3465

Fax: (714) 278-7101

Email: ghoth@fullerton.edu

(Continued on page 12)




1999-2000 Officers (Continued from page 11)

Mid-Atlantic

Jalal Soroosh

Department of Accounting
Sellinger School of Bus. & Mgt.
Loyola College in Maryland
Baltimore, MD 21210-2699
Phone: (410) 617-2543

Fax: (410) 617-2006

Email: jsh@loyola.edu

Midwest

Gerald Smith

Department of Accounting

College of Business Administration
University of Northern lowa

Cedar Falls, 1A 50614-0127

Phone: (319) 273-2394

Fax: (319 273-2992

Email: gerald.smith@uni.edu

Northeast

Paul A. Janell

Accounting Group

College of Business Administration
Northeastern University

Boston, MA 02115

Phone: (617) 373-4645

Fax: (617) 373-8814

Email: pjanell @neu.edu

Regional Coordinators
2000-2001

Ohio

Ronnie J. Burrows

Department of Accounting

School of Business Administration
University of Dayton

Dayton, OH 45469-2250

Phone: (513) 229-2429

Fax: (513) 229-3301

Email: burrows @udayton.edu

Southeast
Wayne J. Morse

Dept. of Accounting & Bus. Legal Studies

College of Adm. Science

University of Alabama in Huntsville
Huntsville, AL 35899

Phone: (256) 890-6159

Fax: (256) 890-6328 '
Email: morsew @email.uah.edu

Southwest

M. Peter Dillaway

Accounting & BCS Dept. 3DH

College of Business Administration and
Economics

New Mexico State University

Las Cruces, NM 88003-8001

Phone: (505) 646-4901

Fax: (505) 646-1552

Email: mdillawa@nmsu.edu

Western

Stuart K. Webster

Department of Accounting
College of Business

University of Wyoming

Laramie, WY 82071-3275

Phone: (307) 766-3801

Fax: (307) 766-4028

Email: swebster @corral.uwyo.edu
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CALL FOR COMMITTEE MEMBERS

APLG Committees for 2000-2001 are currently being formed. If you have interest in serving on a committee, please contact James
A. Heintz, President-Elect of the APLG:
James A. Heintz
Division of Accounting & Information Systems
School of Business
University of Kansas
Lawrence, KS 66045-2003
Phone: (785) 864-4568
Email: jheintz@bschool.wpo.ukans.ed

The committees and their objectives are as follows:

Accreditation Committee:

To consider accreditation matters as they affect the APLG membership. Make recommendations to the Board of Governors regard-
ing accounting accreditation matters, and make recommendations to the Accreditation Vice President to take to the AACSB when
authorized to do so by the President on behalf of the APLG. Act as liaison between the APLG and the AACSB in accreditation matters

of accounting programs.

Administrative Support Committee:
To identify concepts, processes, techniques, practices, and procedures that are considered benchmarks or standards of practice, and

that are of value to administrators of accounting programs. Communicate these to thé membership of APLG.

Annual Seminar Committee:
To develop and coordinate all aspects of the Annual Seminar, including the new charipersons’ program. A primary objective is to
have a seminar that addresses issues unique to academic accounting administrators and does not overlap the content of other meetings

attended by these individuals.

Newsletter Committee:
To edit and oversee the production and distribution of a fall and spring newsletter for the APLG membership.

New Chairpersons’ Forum Committee:
To plan and conduct the new chairpersons’ program held in conjunction with the Annual Seminar.

Accreditation Support Committee:
To maintain and enhance a toolkit that will help accounting department chairs prepare for successful accreditation visits, and build

continuous improvement processes into their programs. It is expected that one or more successful self-study reports will be included
in the kit as models. The committee should also examine web sites such as the AACSB's that should be linked to the existing APLG

toolbox site.

Nominations Committee:
To assist the Board of Governors in determining the leadership of the APLG.

Practice Involvement Committee:
To develop and implement recommendations designed to extend and enhance the involvement of accountants from public practice,

industry, and government in the activities of the APLG.

Strategic Planning Committee:
To review APLG strategic plan and by-laws and bring recommendations for revisions to the Board of Governors and/or the membership.

Leadership Handbook Committee:
To update the new chairs handbook looking at additions to the existing document that will reorient the focus of the handbook toward

academic leadership (e.g., suggested readings or web site locations that may be of interest to accounting program leaders.)

Faculty Development Committee:
To develop and recommend a strategy for faculty development activities to APLG Board that will be proactive in nature and

complement the strategy of the AAA and other organizations who have traditionally supported faculty development activities.

13




NEW ADMINISTRATORS OF ACCOUNTING PROGRAMS

The following new administrators have been reported to the Editor since the Fall/Winter issue:

College/University Department Chairperson/School Director
Georgia State University Jane F. Mutchler

Moravian College John D. Rossi, I1I

Northern Arizona University Lawrence A. Mohrweis

Northern Illinois University Gregory A. Carnes

University of Kentucky Michael Tearney

University of Maryland University College Brian C. Loughlin

University of Montana Gary A. Porter

Virginia Union University Godwin O. Seshie

Please report changes in administrators (Chairperson or Director) and send any news items, essays, or other contributions that you
believe might be of interest to APLG members to:

Jack M. Ruhl
Western Michigan University
Department of Accountancy
Haworth College of Business
Kalamazoo, Michigan 49008-3805

Name of New Administrator:

Title:

School:

Address:

Email Address:
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